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INTRODUCTION

Henna tattoos are becoming increasingly popular advertised as 
“harmless”. Rising incidence of  allergic contact dermatitis 

reactions to paraphenylendiamine (PPD) in black henna tattoos 
has been usually described.1-3 Generalized erythema multiforme to 
PPD is rarely reported.4,5 We present a case of  a girl who devel-
oped a localized eczematous reaction to a henna tattoo on the dor-
sum of  her hands followed by erythema multiforme-like lesions 
on her extremities

CASE REPORT

A 15-year-old girl presented to our hospital for evaluation of  ery-
thematous and edematous lesions associated with pruritus that de-
veloped some days after she had applied a black henna tattoo on 
the dorsum of  her right hand (Figure 1A). She had no history of  
recent drug ingestion or herpes simplex infection. She was initially 
treated with antibiotics (amoxicillin/clavulanic) and dexchlorphe-
niramine administered intramuscularly, without success. One week 
later the patient developed multiple eryhtematous targetoid lesions  
characteristic for erythema multiforme on her lower extremities 
(Figure 1B). We established diagnosis of  localized  eczematous re-
action to a henna tattoo on the dorsum of  her hand followed by 
erythema multiforme-like lesions and she was treated with topical 
corticosteroids with good response. β-lactam  skin testing was neg-
ative. The suspected PPD allergy was confirmed by patch-testing.

DISCUSSION

Natural henna, a dye extracted from the plant Lawsonia inermis, is 
commonly used among Hindu and Muslim women to stein the 

Figure 1A. Erythematous and Edematous Skin Lesions on the Dorsum of the 
Right Hand, following Black Henna Tattoo

Figure 1b. Erythema Multiforme-like Eruption on 
the Thigh
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skin and is relatively safe. Allergic reactions to natural henna have 
been rarely reported but black henna tattoos usually contains PPD,  
a strong sensitizing agent, which concentration has been found to 
be higher than regulated levels in most countries. The addition of  
PPD, to make tattoos darker and long-lasting, resulted in increasing 
number  of  contact sensitization.1 Reactions to black henna tatoos 
include acute inflammatory reactions, infections, eczematous der-
matitis, lichenoid reactions, angioedema, lymphomatoid reactions, 
Sweet syndrome, prurigo nodularis or vesicular-bullous lesions. 
Tipically, black henna contact dermatitis develop within 4-14 days 
of  tattoing (before if  pre-existing sensitization).1,2 Erythema multi-
forme-like secondary to black henna tatoos is rarely observed and 
the mechanism involved has not yet clarified but a mediated type 
III involving circulating immune complex and associated type IV 
hypersensitivity was suggested.3-6 Sometimes lesions resolve with 
residual hypopigmentation.2,6 Patch testing confirm the allergy.

 PPD, a strong sensitizing agent, is an organic dyes also 
present in hair dyes, dark clothing and rubber industry. Once sen-
sitization has developed reactions may then appear with a similar 
structure chemicals as azo dyes, parabens, paraaminobenzoic, and 
para compounds. PPD can induce profesional contact hypersensi-
tivity in workers manipulating rubber, photographers, hairdressers.3

 In conclusion, temporary henna tatoos can have serious 
consequences. Avoiding exposure to them is recommended.
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